MINUTES
School of Arts & Sciences
November 18, 2022
The Meeting was called to order at 3:03 by Speaker Kevin Williams.
Today’s Agenda and Minutes of the October 28 meeting were presented.  There were no comments or changes. Send changes to Meg K.
Remarks of the Speaker - Kevin Williams. Committee reports were sent in advance to leave time for other agenda items.   In addition to thanking you for taking time on a snow day, thank you for joining us to talk about school issues and items coming up in Senate.   Please try to stay involved, and aware of what’s happening and lend your voice to help us move forward and to thrive.
Report of the Dean – Brian Cronk   Please put anything positive you are doing in the Daily. PR and Marketing is charged with finding items in the Daily so they can promote them.  Strategic Plan information is due to the Provost on January 15, but the scope is reduced to objectives that fit under each of the pillars.  For each objective, we want to have a few key performance indicators so we can track it.  These objectives will address the 2023 calendar year.   Next spring we can speak more broadly and create a Strategic Plan for the SAS.
The Provost has asked for ideas from the faculty for revenue streams.  Students are a big part but renting facilities, bringing people on campus for conferences, etc. are other types of ideas.   When appropriate, please add these to the strategic plan for your department and also put these in the SRPP reports. 
Institutional Advancement was about to start a capital campaign, but it is on hold until a new president is in place.  They have asked for a short list of the school’s priorities for external fundraising – needs that require fundraising.  For each item, a small internal team will be created to work with advancement on that.  
Finally, a little over a year ago, I charged the Steering Council to create a task force for Student Evals.  I got a report, selected questions from it and there were some legitimate concerns raised.  The questions were changed, but as of now, that will be put on pause, so course evaluations can be separate from faculty evaluations.  The questions we had were all about the instructor rather than course.  We have removed all school level questions for this semester.   One question remains: Has the course met the objectives as outlined in the syllabus?   For the spring semester, we will ask for SLO level questions to be inserted for each course, based on course SLO’s.  I also want a formal mechanism for evaluation of teaching.   The Evaluation Kit will be course evaluations, then teaching level questions will be offered at the course level.
Questions:  Roy Bakos – I think this sounds like we will have poor luck getting responses from students if we use academic lingo about SLO’s.  Lisa Berglund:  Is the Provost aware that there are many courses without SLO’s; old courses that haven’t been revised?  It seems like there will be obstacles to achieving this.  Dean Cronk:  Each course should have SLOs.  Dorothea Braemer:  Will there still be room for comments?  Dean Cronk:  Yes.    Meg Knowles:   Have the dates of evaluation deployment been updated so evaluations come out later and are available through CEP week as agreed at a previous meeting?  Dean Cronk:  I brought that up, but no changes were made.   
Greg Wadsworth:  New Topic: Tenure and Renewal.  On SAS Personnel Committee, we are reviewing cases.  In the past, appointments went on a particular path.  On re-appointment and tenure, what is your approach to weighing evaluations of committees?  Dean Cronk:  Nothing has changed.  For any faculty member on tenure track line, if there is a recommendation for non-renewal, it is based in some way on performance.  For non-tenure track people, it has been based on operational need.  Greg W:  That is good to hear.   If you disagree with the recommendation of a personnel committee, will you meet with the personnel committee to discuss the disconnect? This has been a practice in the past, and is a change for shared governance.   Communication could be helpful.  Dean C:  No, it is not my practice to meet with the committees.   I could consider that.  When a candidate puts in their document, the personnel committee does not go back to the candidate, and in the same way I do not go back either.   Greg W:  If the committee has approved the work of the candidate, but you do not, could you go back to the school or department committee?  Dean Cronk:  Possibly.
Kevin W:  I have asked Dean Cronk to share his thoughts on the Votes of No Confidence at the College Senate.  Dean Cronk:  Thank you to those of you on Senate or who are attending.   It can be hard to speak up in front of powers that be.  I want to point out that I hope you believe that shared governance at the school is stronger than at the institutional level. Example: We all need to be working on curriculum to be more efficient.  I want to give kudos to Geography and Planning and Earth Sciences for coming together to merge into a single department.  This will reduce several standalone degrees with small enrollments to fewer degrees that are modernized and attractive and will solidify enrollment in each program.   I would rather not comment on particular motions in front of the Senate.  If the state of shared governance is poor across the college, I hope you find it better at the school level.
Standing Committee Reports – sent in advance of meeting, notes added
Steering Council - Kevin Williams, Speaker
Plans are coming together for talking about Operational Plan objectives that will fit into the College Strategic Plan. More information will be presented in the meeting.
SAS Senator Suparna Soni (Political Science & Public Administration) is on medical leave this semester. Kevin has appointed Howard Reid (Psychology) to fill in as an SAS College Senator for the rest of the semester. 
SAS Senator Jennifer Toohey (Theater) will be on sabbatical in spring 2023.  Carol Beckley (Theater) has been appointed as her replacement for the spring semester.
Bylaws and Elections Committee – Barish Ali, Chair
We held the election for the SAS candidates for the Presidential search committee. Four candidates (Naila Ansari, John Draeger, Howard Reid, Kevin Williams) were chosen and names forwarded to the College Senate.
We discussed the senate seat that will be vacated in the Spring due to Dr. Toohey's sabbatical. We agreed that Kevin Williams can appoint someone to take her place during the Spring semester. Our strong preference is that someone from the Arts is found. Carol Beckley has offered to step in.
We took another look at the bylaws change we are proposing to formalize appointments of vacant committee seats. An election will likely be held after Thanksgiving (urgency of earlier election of candidates for president’s search committee delayed this process a bit)
Personnel Committee – Joseph Marren, Chair
The A&S Personnel Committee reviewed and made a recommendation on two colleagues who requested promotion to associate professor last month.
At present, we are formulating our report on four colleagues requesting a promotion from associate professor to full professor. Our report on that will be to the Dean's Office before the end of this month.
Files A&B for those requesting promotion from assistant professor to associate are due to the Dean's Office by Feb. 6. Then the committee will review the files and make its report to the dean soon afterward. 
Curriculum Committee – Emily Boyce, Chair
Completed reviews of 3 Program Proposals/Revisions; Completed reviews of 15 Course Proposals/Revisions.
Senate Curriculum Committee Deadline has passed for review during Fall 2022, but the SASCC will continue to review proposals on its regular schedule for the remainder of the Fall semester.


Contingent Faculty Welfare Committee – Roy Bakos, Chair
We met as a Committee this past week and we discussed what we all think the SAS and BSC Strategic Plans should look like.  We believe that Contingent Faculty continue to be underrepresented in all phases of the governing process at both the SAS and College levels and we believe that now is a unique time to try to remedy some of that underrepresentation, through increased voting rights and an increased presence on Committees (like the Hiring Committee for the College President).  We also think that we should try to work towards a place where Contingent Faculty get some sort of credit for extra service when they do that whether that is part of a larger "Lecturer" contract, or through additional compensation for their time in service.  In short, as the College moves forward with its 2030 plan and we form SAS, Contingent Faculty campus wide need to be an integral part of all of that so the greater mission of serving our students can be better met.
Report from the College Senators  -- Susan Maguire, Senate Liaison (was sent with Agenda)  
There was a presentation from the Athletics Director and a report from Provost on Strategic and Operational Plans.  Additionally, there were discussions of Gen Ed and Votes of No Confidence, see Sue’s Report.  SAS Senators are trying to be more pro-active in distributing information to constituents and getting feedback on issues. There was also a letter from Junior Faculty that was read at the meeting and the President will respond to it at the next meeting.
General Education:  Jason Grinnell:   Academic Plan Committee sought approval in 2017 for Institutional Learning outcomes that were put off until the new Gen Ed came out.  A Senate Ad Hoc Committee put forth a proposal for a new Gen Ed, but SUNY put forward a new Gen Ed and we were forced to change ours to adapt.   Our Gen Ed Task Force put forth a plan much like our current gen ed, with minor revisions to match better with SUNY’s new plan.
As Chair of Academic Plan Committee our concern is that this plan does not have a mechanism to include the Institutional Learning Outcomes.   We have a new plan with identical requirements for Communication, Math, Diversity, Natural Sciences, and will make up the remaining 9 credits from any of the categories to pursue courses in a given category. We also added a minor, major or significant bundle of courses that delivers on of the Institutional outcomes.  We specified no double dipping and no overlap between major.  We received a memo from Lorna Perez about the Diversity requirement; and Lisa Berglund from English feels some English classes should be in 2 categories.   Both of the proposals were brought to the College Senate but no motion was made.  We will sit down on Nov 30th to come up with something that addresses competing demand.   Dorothea Braemer:  Who do we send concerns to?  Jason:  to APC and Me.  Lisa B:  Who came up with the ILO’s?  Jason:  We spent 4 years working on the ILO’s.  We got them approved. Lisa:  These have existed for 5 years and have never been implemented.  Why are we implementing them now?  Though approved by Senate, should we shape Gen Ed with goals we haven’t thought about for several years.    Are we putting the cart before the horse?   Jason:  My own view is more flexibility is better.  Meg K:  Can you send the ILO’s and your plan to the SAS school members please so we can see it? Elisa Bergslien:  We needed ILO’s to comply with Middle States.  We cannot re-assess them on the fly.  Meg K:  How many credits are in the bundles of courses reflecting the ILO’s?  The answer is 9.  Roy B.: Mary Beth Sullivan asked about Lorna and Anna’s memo regarding the Diversity requirement.  Jason will send the memo from Lorna to SAS as well.  Kelly Frothingham:  ILO’s are included in Self Study report but I’m not sure what the requirements are regarding the ILO’s for Middle States are.   Rick Fleming:  Thanks for the work of your Committee.  We are starting a search for a new President.  Urban Engagement is a central idea of current administration.  Should we work on Urban Engagement if the current ideology does not stand beyond the new President?   Jason:  We may or could decide to “encourage” following ILO’s rather than “requiring” them.  Dean Cronk:  There is a UFS statement on implementing diversity you might like to read:  Ruth Goldman:  Aren’t we also under a deadline to come into compliance with SUNY Gen Ed?  Jason:  We have to have something in place by Fall.  The immediate problem was solved by moving courses into new categories.  I have worked closely with Dianne McCarthy on this.  The deadline for submission of courses for the Gen Ed was Noon today to give Nigel time to adjust the software.  The Gen Ed does not need to be completed until Fall 23.  
Andrew Nichols:  Thanks to Junior Faculty for their letter. There was also a victory for shared governance at the last Senate Meeting, with the passage of the BSAC motion for a 2030 Plan.  
Votes of No Confidence:  Now is a time for discussion.   Dorothea Braemer:  As a member of FSW committee is important that we are not intimidated by individual Senators to withdraw the motion.  This happened before the last Senate Meeting.  The Committee should be allowed to move ahead with its work.  Lee Duffy:  Can someone clarify what a No Confidence vote would imply?  What would be the necessary results?   Dorothea B:  A vote of no confidence comes when a significant portion of a body has lost faith in leadership.  It is a way to bring forth concern.  What is done with it is up to the administration, faculty and staff.  There is no clear path or result.  Sometimes it brings a change in leadership, sometimes it stimulates a rigorous and honest discussion between current leadership and faculty and staff.  Meg K:  thanks to Sue Maguire for putting out the SAS survey.  It is very helpful to see the wider response to the votes of no confidence.   Sue M:  Education reached out to see and access the survey.  Another SAS survey will go out before the next meeting.   Dave Ettestad: It has been difficult to decide what good could come from a vote of no confidence.   As far as the President goes, it seems like there is no point to doing that now.   Maybe the VP Finance?   Rick Fleming:   Thank you for the work on the survey.   I don’t know what we would accomplish considering the short timeline.   I agree with David to an extent.  The search committee for a new president Is where our energy should go.   Laurie Buonanno:  Do senators see themselves as a trustee or delegate?  Kevin W.: I see my role as a representative.  Jason G.:  I like that characterization.  Although sometimes we are in closed door meetings where we have to exercise our best judgement.  John Draeger: I agree with Jason.  I was impressed by the response to the SAS survey by 136 people in such a short time, and look forward to seeing a second survey result.  I have struggled with how to split the difference, but happy to hear from all of you to inform the votes.  Kevin:  The short turnaround of the survey was due to the late production of the Senate Packet.  For December meeting, we hope to have an earlier packet and can get a survey out with more time.  Roy: Will all the motions be voted on in December?  Andrew:  Once discussion opens on the floor, it could go to a vote, but other scenarios could take place.  We can’t predict.  Mary Sullivan:  I am concerned the president got up and left the meeting while this discussion was taking place.  How can we have confidence that any concerns will be addressed if the leader seems disinterested in listening to the concerns?   Anne Liao:  What was the response rate to the survey?  Sue M:  25%.
Kim Blessing: I want to speak in favor of the motions.  While the President is leaving, a large part of administration may remain.   It speaks to them and to the incoming admin about how profoundly disappointed we are in their leadership.   Regarding the concern about scaring away candidates – In the past, we had a vote of no confidence for Richardson, but got Muriel Howard directly after that.  
Conversion to Brightspace -- John Draeger  Dropped links in the chat.  Workshops are now available on campus but also synchronous and asynchronous online.   Overview of how to start in BrightSpace:  https://buffalostate.teamdynamix.com/TDClient/2003/Portal/KB/ArticleDet?ID=143983
Importing course content:  https://buffalostate.teamdynamix.com/TDClient/2003/Portal/KB/ArticleDet?ID=143985
How do you move your course over?  You can move your own material, but there Is a request form.   https://forms.office.com/pages/responsepage.aspx?id=RIMYxx9iH02jxmUhzBLuonyo6J6XFD9Bjkqf0wbkNdlURERFQVVQWERLMDJFWEM1Q1VRNlc3SDg5SyQlQCN0PWcu
How do I move my courses that are not running in SP 23?  You can request a Development Shell with an IT ticket.  https://buffalostate.teamdynamix.com/TDClient/2003/Portal/Requests/ServiceDet?ID=41980
New Business: 
Strategic Plan.  We need objectives to focus on over next year.  There will be a meeting of SAS on December 16 to discuss.  The bulk will be on what objectives have been developed. Dean Cronk:  Discussed what must be put forward by the 15th of January.   There is some confusion about the Provost’s presentation and whether it is at odds with what the Dean is asking for – should the new objectives be at the department level or the school level?   A new memo will come out next week clarifying the plan.  There will be some brainstorming meetings the week after Thanksgiving.
Upcoming Meetings: 		December 16th 
Meeting was adjourned at 5:03 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,     Meg Knowles - Secretary, SAS
